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CHAIR VICTORINO: . . . (gavel). . . Good evening. The meeting of the Water Resources Committee
will come to order. And now where did my notes go? Okay. Here we go. See, it's not being
televised so I can speak a little more freely. Okay. I'd like to introduce the Voting Members and
the Non-Voting Members that are here at this meeting. We do have a quorum present. Let me
start by introducing our Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla. And at this point, I'm going to let the
Member from Upcountry, Gladys Baisa introduce all the other Members. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And good evening, everyone. It's my honor this
evening to welcome you home to Upcountry, God's country up here. And thank you for coming
tonight. I'd like to introduce the Members that are here tonight. First of all I'd like to introduce
our Council Chair Danny Mateo. Danny is not a stranger to Upcountry. He's spent a lot of time
up here.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And also with us tonight--I'm going to start on one end so I don't miss
anybody--we have our Council Member from South Maui, Wayne Nishiki.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And our Council Member from Lanai, Sol Kaho`ohalahala.
-2-

WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 5, 2009

AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And from East Maui, we have Bill Kauakea Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And next to me, Joe Pontanilla from Kahului.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And I believe you know our illustrious Chair Mike Victorino from
Wailuku. Let's welcome them.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
ITEM NO. 22: HAMAKUAPOKO WELLS (C.C. No. 05-356)

CHAIR VICTORINO: Alright, thank you very much, Ms. Baisa. And just for clarification, the Voting
Members on this Committee is Mr., our Vice-Chair Pontanilla, Ms. Baisa, Mr. Kaho`ohalahala,
Mr. Mateo, and Mr. Medeiros. Excused at this time and will be running a little bit late is
Vice-Chair Michael Molina. Non-Voting Member is Mr. Wayne Nishiki. So that we just make
sure you understand we have Voting Members and Non-Voting Members. Everyone can
participate, but if there is a vote, the Non-Voting Members are not allowed to participate at that
point. Today we're here specifically to--oh, before I do that let me introduce the Administration
that's here. Tonight we have from the Department of Water Supply is Deputy Director, Mr. Eric
Yamashige, on the end of the table there. And...
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And then we also have Herb Chang, Engineering Program Manager, from
the Department.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: I think Herb is out there. Herb, why don't you come up here because I'd rather
you up here when we have questions, please. Since I introduced you, you gotta come up now.
Thank you, Herb. From Corporation Counsel, we have Mr. Edward Kushi.
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AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: Tonight we have, from the Department of Health, Mr. Stuart Yamada who is the
Chief of Safe Drinking Water Branch. Mr. Yamada, thank you.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: And our Committee Staff is our Legislative Analyst, Ms Kim Willenbrink and
our Committee Sec...
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: ...and our Committee Secretary, Tammy Frias.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: And we are very honored tonight to have from Council Services, Ms. Dianne
Shimizu.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: And also from my office, many of you know who stop by, Ms. Karean Zukeran
from Kula.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: Did I miss anybody? Okay. Alright. Now let's start with some announcements.
This is a State Facility and prohibits any signage from being attached to walls, windows, or
otherwise. This State Facility prohibits any alcohol or smoking. In other words, it's no smoking
or alcohol allowed on school facilities. Request the audience to assist, please, by removing any
rubbish at the end of the meeting. This meeting will start at 6:30, as it has, and will be concluded
by 9:30. Again, I mentioned earlier if you parked in the front parking lot, please remove your
vehicle. They're going to be locking it up at 7:00 p.m., and I don't wanna know how I gonna
have someone come and find you, and find somebody to open the gate. So please, please...if
you're parked in the front, please move it to the back lot here. You can go around the Haleakala
Highway and take the Old Haleakala Highway and catch the first entrance here. For the young
ladies, the restroom for young ladies is off to my left or your right. And for the men, it's off to
my right or your left. Okay. Now we got all of that done, any questions? Good. Tonight we're
here to speak on WR-22, Hamakuapoko Wells. Correspondence dated August 24 th , 2009, from
the Department of Corporation Counsel, at my request, a proposed bill entitled, A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 14.01.050, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
THE USE OF WATER FROM THE HAMAKUAPOKO WELLS. The purpose of the proposed
bill is to allow water from Hamakuapoko Wells No. 1 and No. 2 to be used to provide water
service to customers in the Upcountry water service area when the Director of Water Supply
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issues a drought declaration for the area, requiring a mandatory water use restriction of at least
10 percent. And just coming in now and I'd like to take a moment to introduce our Vice-Chair,
Mr. Michael Molina.
AUDIENCE: . . .(Applause). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: I would like to read the bill in its entirety so everyone understand what the bill
specifically says. The bill that I'm proposing is Section 14.01.050, Hamakuapoko Wells, wells
from Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2, shall be used only to provide water service to the Upcountry
service area when the Director, Director issues a drought declaration for the service area pursuant
to Chapter 14.06 of this Code, requiring mandatory water reduction of at least 10 percent. At this
time, I would like to call upon Mr. Eric Yamashige to give a little overview on the wells and
some of the chemicals and other issues we've had with these two particular wells.
Mr. Yamashige, please. And please forgive Mr. Yamashige. He has a slight cold, so he's fighting
a cold. So if he kinda breaks up, please forgive him. Eric.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thank you very much. That's why they put me at this end of the table. The
Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2 were drilled in 1992. The wells were the first of a six-phase long
project that was supposed to bring water from East Maui into Central Maui. In 1999 was the
first time that, excuse me, was the first time that this well, these wells were used. And they were
used for, as Member or Chair Victorino said, for emergency use Upcountry during drought
emergencies. It was used until 2004, intermittently. And then in 2006, via Ordinance 3404, we
were not able to use the water for human consumption anymore. Chair Victorino did want me to
mention a couple of the contaminants that were in the water. The ones that I think you are most
concerned about are DBCP and TCP, which do exceed the MCLs, the maximum contaminant
levels; however, after treatment with granular activated carbon, these contaminants are
non-detected. Okay. The other chemical that you might be concerned about is nitrates which is a
fertilizer, which is about half of the MCL. And I think that's enough for an introduction, Mike.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much, Deputy Director Yamashige. We appreciate that
overview. At this time, I would like to open the floor up for public testimony with no objections
from the Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. First of all, tonight we will limit our topic to the item on
tonight's agenda, the WR-22, Hamakuapoko Wells, okay. If you need to sign up, please sign off
to my left, your right, either with Ms. Zukeran or Ms. Shimizu. They have the signup sheets
there. You will be limited to three minutes. Please when you come to the mic, state your name
and who you're representing if you are representing any particular group. At this time, I'd like to
ask all of you in the audience, and all the Members, if you have cell phone, cell phones or any
noise-making device, would you kindly please turn 'em off or put 'em on vibrate. I mean cheap
thrills come along once in awhile, so let's enjoy that. And last I would request the audience to
respect each testifier. Refrain from applause, cheers, or jeers. We're here to, to get information
-5-

WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 5, 2009

to hear your testimony. Whatever side of the spectrum you may be on in this matter, I would ask
for your respect of each other. That's what makes Maui No Ka Oi. So I will ask that of each
member tonight who testifies from the public their respect for the opinion of the other person.
Thank you very much. I will start with the first testifier. And we have 24 testifiers signed up so
far. So if we've gotta be here, out of here by 9:30, I will also ask the Members to try to limit the
questions specifically on the testimony that has been given. If it's for clarification, then please
go ahead. We're not here to discuss or debate as much as possible. Thank you. First testifier is
Ivan Lay, and Ivan Lay represents the Carpenters Union. Mr. Lay.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MR. LAY: Aloha and good evening, Council Members and Chairman Victorino. My name is Ivan Lay,
I'm with the Carpenters Union, a representative. But as importantly, I am a resident of the Haiku
area. Seven years ago I build my house in Haiku, above my parents. At that time I was put on
an emergency list for a water meter. It's been seven years and I have had no notification yet as
far as my water meter. My parents' house is below me and you can tell when they take a shower,
because when you're in the shower you go from this, to this. So there is a big difference in our,
our water pressure and I feel that opening up this well will help to revitalize our pressure and to
help us out. At the time I applied for this emergency water meter, they took me to the office at
the Water Board and they showed me, they asked me what area am I from? I told them my
address, this is on Kokomo Road, and he, there was a graph there that had all kind of red lines
and my house is in the midst of it. These red lines represented low pressure areas. So my house
was in the midst of an area that doesn't have enough pressure. So that's one reason why I want
the, you know, to open up this well, so we can get additional pressure, probably revitalize these
water places, and residents will have a more easier life. The second is, of course, for emergency
purposes. You guys have probably witnessed this in the morning when you watch the weather
man, and nowadays, along with the weather report they're also demonstrating on where the high
risk areas are for fires. We don't think of it right now because winter's coming up. The best
time to prepare for an emergency is before the emergency. If we have water available, we're
able to take care of this. Water's the best way to take care of most, most fires. That's all I have.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Lay. Any questions for Mr. Lay? Seeing none, thank you, sir.
The next testifier is Mr. Ron Montgomery, and he will be testifying for himself.
MR. MONTGOMERY: Thank you, Chair and Council, and Department of Water Supply, in particular,
for holding this at a time when residents could come and address you all. My comments are
related a little bit more than the 10 percent drought issue that you were talking about. I recently
attended the Board of Water Supply where the Director, at that point, made comments about
expanding the use of the water from the well with the idea of being able to release up to
500 water meters off the water meter list. So there's a certain degree of a slippery slope if you
will that we open it up now, we're gonna do more. So my comments are related not only to
drought but expanded use of the water as well. The question of whether to open the
Hamakuapoko Well has been, and will probably continue to be, an emotional debate. I'm here to
offer some thoughts regarding what is known and a few ideas for consideration. What is known?
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First of all, it is known that the Hamakuapoko Well was and probably, and probably still is
contaminated with DBCP, a banned pesticide, a known carcinogen when consumed or absorbed
even when showering. Number two, the EPA reports that granular activated carbon filtration
removes enough of the chemical to below the established level of 200 parts per trillion. Number
three, the Director of the Department of Water Supply stated at the September 24 th Board of
Water Supply meeting that this method of filtration removes 100 percent of the pesticide, but
I've been unable to find a source that confirms this. Four, the Director stated that using the
filtration, using filtration would allow production of water to issue up to 700 water meters--I said
500, but it was 700 water meters--to those on the Upcountry waiting list and keep the pumps, and
to keep the pumps in working order. He also stated that the filters cost between 120,000 and
$150,000 a piece and they need to be changed every 18 months. Number five, the EPA
conducted an audit of the DWS and found that water quality standards are being met, that the
system is robust, but also found a number of performance limiting factors. Areas that can be
improved, including "communications problems, lack of management and operational goals, lack
of written operational guidelines and procedures, operator knowledge and training monitoring,
process control testing", so on and so on. And I do have copies of this. I don't know whether
you have them or not but -CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. We do.
MR. MONTGOMERY: --there is a reference to this, so I won't go through it. Based on all of this, of
this information, some things I'd like you to consider is, number one, I have great confidence in
the quality of the water that I use. I drink directly from the tap and also have an RO filter.
Although the EPA audit did not look at the performance limiting factors as posing a risk, they
also were not considering the consequences of a mishap related to filtration of a carcinogenic
pesticide. So I think that there is-MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MR. MONTGOMERY: I'm sorry?
CHAIR VICTORINO: Can you wrap up in about 15 seconds?
MR. MONTGOMERY: Yes. I think that if, rather then spend the money on filters, we ought to take a
look at using the same amount of money to drill basal source wells. I think we should trade
water from this source for agricultural uses and take water from those sources to use for
Upcountry use. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Hang on. Questions for Mr. Montgomery?
MR. MONTGOMERY: Yes, sir.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ron, I do have...not so much a question but a quick statement. One of the
things that you have to understand, right now being that the wells are not being used, the, the
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agreement that Maui Land & Pine and the chemical company signed with us, they're getting
away scot-free. They're not paying nothing. They pay up to 90 percent of these costs that we're
referring to, to clean up the water that they contaminated. So that's kind of always had me going
in that direction. So that's one issue.
MR. MONTGOMERY: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And the second part is the money that we would save, which would be very
small, 10 percent, is all we would have to use, not the whole $150,000, that we would not get any
money to drill any new wells.
MR. MONTGOMERY: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So that, so just you understand the, the, the reason for the way the agreement
was signed and it's good for 40 years to the year 2039.
MR. MONTGOMERY: I was not aware of that. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: No, that's not a problem. Thank you. Our next testifier is Mr. Bill Kamai. And
Mr. Kamai will be speaking on behalf of the Hawaii Carpenters Union. Mr. Kamai.
MR. KAMAI: Aloha and good evening, Chairman Victorino, Council Members. My name is
Bill Kamai. I am a Field Representative for the Hawaii Carpenters Union. I'd like to ask this
body's consideration for the use of Hamakuapoko Wells not just for drought conditions but as a
backup that would free up the existing use of Pookela Wells, to issue permits, as stated by the
Department, 700 extra permits to Upcountry residents. That would be a, a huge chunk of people
that's on the existing 1,300 list of people waiting for their meters. Regarding the activated filters
to treat the contaminants, currently the County is using the same filtration system for existing
wells in Napili and no complaints so far. So again, I ask for your consideration that you use
Hamakuapoko Wells for emergency backup instead of Pookela Wells, and use Pookela Wells to
issue water meters to our long-suffering Upcountry residents. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kamai. Questions for Mr. Kamai? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Kamai. The next testifier will be Mr. Joseph Blackburn, and then that's followed by Lionel
Santos. So I'll just call two names so that you know who's the next person. Good evening,
Mr. Blackburn.
MR. BLACKBURN: Oh, I'm not Lionel, I'm, I'm Mr. Blackburn.
CHAIR VICTORINO: I know.
MR. BLACKBURN: Oh. . . . (chuckles). . . Hey, Council Members, Chairman Victorino. Just wanted
to say I was the Hazmat Captain, first Hazmat Captain for the County of Maui. I was responsible
for putting together how we would respond to numerous hazardous chemicals in the County,
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some very nasty actors. And one of the things we had to determine is what kind of Level A Suits
we wanted to wear. And what we did basically is they taught me to get smart, which didn't work
too well. But we went and we researched all the different types of suits out there, the
chemical-breakthrough times. And basically we were looking at membrane, tensile strength.
And we were looking at chemicals like chlorine and hydrous ammonia, anthrax when that was a
real big thing. And we bought the suits and we responded to probably calls at every district in
this community. I can especially remember one on Lanai when we flew over in a helicopter and
donned suits to take a leaking chlorine cylinder out of your sewage treatment plant. Anyway, the
point being is we trusted the information we got and the scientific data we got, not just looked at
it. We wore the suits. My men trusted it. I trusted it with our lives, alright. So when people tell
me gee, you know, that may not work and this, you know what, I'm sorry. We had to go, we had
to wear the suits, and we did the job. The difference now is we didn't have a choice. We were
gonna do it. That's what we do. If people don't wanna drink the water, they do have that choice.
And I'm just saying scientifically it's shown that this stuff works just like the Hazmat suits. We
didn't have the opportunity to think well, maybe it doesn't. We did it, because that's what we do
and that's how we serve the community. I'm kind of upset that people say it's about the filters
and everything else. I kind of think it's more about development and I, I kind of believe that it's
more an anti-development situation that they don't wanna open up the wells. And I tell you
what, so many people in this community are hurting right now. It's really bad. I run community
associations. I hear the stories every single day. I lent money to a family member last week
which I said I would never do again. And I've also got people that live near me that I've helped
out. Personally I'm running a little low on funds myself. The bottom line is we have resources
out there. We've spent money on this stuff. Please open it up. I do have a parcel in Makawao
that I've been waiting for meters. It's for my family. I was gonna sell the house back to the guy
who originally owned the property. I was gonna take one lot, give it to the contractor who said,
hey, I do the work for you for a lot. And I was gonna give three lots to my kids. What better
way to have your ohana around you, you know, when you're old and you cannot do anything,
which I'm getting to. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Blackburn. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much, Mr. Blackburn. Mr. Santos, followed by Mr. Frank Domingo.
MR. SANTOS: Hi, I'm Lionel Santos. I'm trying to subdivide my property in Kokomo. It been in our
family for over 100 years. The County has made it so hard for me to do any subdivision or
anything. I'm 81 years old. I'm sliding on a banana peel. I think I'll be dead by the time you
guys approve my subdivision. I cannot see why do I have to have a water meter to have that, my
subdivision approved. Anybody can tell me why do you have to have a water meter to, to have
an, a development approved? I don't think so. But 150 yards away from me, somebody else
can. I, that is something that I feel it's very, very unfair. And you all always talking about
keeping the local people back here. When we wanna give our property away, we don't have any
money coming back. Why excess the, the families with more money yet that they have to put
out? You guys talk about electricity to pump the thing. All our electric bills says behind, we pay
for the electricity. So what, what's, what wallet, expense does the Water Board have? That's
about all I get to say.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Santos. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO (from the audience): Here he comes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Here he comes. Okay. Thank you. Followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MR. DOMINGO: . . . (inaudible). . . Don't charge me three minutes for walk up now.
ALL: . . .(chuckle). . .
MR. DOMINGO: It takes awhile, you know.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO: Well, it's so nice to see a lot of you nice Councilmen and gentlemens here. And I just
like to say that the next two years some of you won't be sitting on that Chair, so that's just a
warning. So be careful what you do for the water people. One of the problems we're having is
that the County every year goes through everything else and said we have a drought. But you
know something, the County hasn't done anything. Are you waiting for a drought? You suppose
to be doing something to conserve water. If you wanna conserve water, you start building water
tanks up in the mountains, in certain levels. And then you have waterline run out to this water
tanks. And when you have an abundance of water, you fill up those tanks, and then when the
drought comes you're prepared. But what you're doing is, you guys are trying to solve
something that not even God can tell you we going have a drought. So you, you folks will have
to put your foot down and say we have to build up tanks. We have to put up a waterline to fill up
these tanks, and then don't tell me you gonna dig the waterline because you don't have to. There
is this modern technology, as they say suspension bridge. You can have suspension waterline
and which the engineers can find out to where they can route this waterline to tap the water that
is coming out from the countryside. And in this way you don't have to worry about H'Poko Well
because you're gonna go through the same thing over and over. And for how many years you're
gonna do that? It's better to just stop using the water and prepare and have a, like a bank. Water
tanks. And if you want water tanks to be made, put up there, it's easy. Prefab them down in,
down below, have it hauled up by helicopter, set it up, up in the mountains, and you have in
different levels, water tanks that are just like money in the bank. But if you guys gonna wait for
the drought to come...every year is the same problem, drought, drought, drought. But nobody
knows, you know. And we may as well face the fact is that the drought isn't followed by all that.
It's followed by the number of developments that are going on. I getting away from that so, but
just to tell you that development takes water. So that's it. But I, all I ask is that you Councilmen
start thinking about not giving water when or taking away, but to conserve and make a bank like
tanks, water tanks and, and store it. While the water is abundant you can fill it up, and then, go
ahead and just let the community use it. But once you get into this drought situation you can

WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

October 5, 2009

start tapping the water tanks and that where it takes, you don't have to say we're gonna ration
you. We're gonna use tank one, tank two, tank three.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Domingo. Questions for the testifier? Any clarification?
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Domingo, for being here.
MR. DOMINGO: Thank you. You folks are so intelligent. I thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Stop it, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO: Thank you, Victor [sic].
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Lucienne deNaie followed by Joe Kealoha. ...You can go ahead and start
and she'll pass out the maps.
MS. deNAIE: Okay, great. Aloha, Lucienne deNaie testifying on behalf of Maui Tomorrow
Foundation. We basically are passing out a list of questions that we hope you folks will get the
answers to so you can make good decisions. Also I'm gonna pass a copy of the one hydrological
report that's been done on this area, was done in 1997 as part of the Waena Generating Station
and gives you a little bit of background. The, the map, it's being passed out, it comes from that
report. It gives you an idea about where water flow is, where wells are, where, where there is
rainfall numbers and things like that. You'll notice on the map, there's an orange area. That's
what's gonna be the future agricultural area. Everything else that's above there that was
agriculture is not being proposed for agriculture anymore by A&B We don't know when that
will change, but that could have an effect on the recharge for this well. So I wanted you folks to
be aware of that. Some other questions that we were hoping that we would get some answers to
`cause it's unclear whether the water is going to be used as a regularly pumped source or whether
it's going to be used just in droughts to dump into the ditch and take up to the ag park or, you
know, we think that, that should be very clearly stated. One of the questions that comes up is, is
it cost effective for the County to use the wells if they have to bear the cost of these filtration
systems? In other words, what happens after 2039? Some of us may not be alive, but we should
be making those decisions right now. If the wells are used only for a backup, are they gonna be
regularly used enough to make sure there's no bacteria buildup in the filters? And how's that
going to be accomplished? Will they be pumped regularly? Where will that water go? Will it be
put into the County System? Will it be used for agriculture? I think it would be good for you
folks to know that because if it has to go Upcountry, even if there's no drought, and has to be
pumped, that's some increase in the budget of the Water Department. Are the wells being
evaluated over a 50-year horizon? Because if they're gonna be backup, they have to be backup
for those new meters. So are we looking ... (Change Tape, Start 1B)... solution that's being
proposed. Are there gonna be nitrate filtration systems because it is gonna be an active
agricultural area around the wells, and will it be installed at the cost of the County? Or are any
of these settlement monies available to install those? And how, how are the, how is the County
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going to have a contractual relationship with HC&S to make sure that there's continually ditch
water delivered to that system to irrigate the areas around the well? Because we know that
aquifer is very shallow. So these are some things. If the salinity levels rise, will the H'Poko
Wells be pumped less and will that still be enough water? We don't wanna hold out promises to
people that there will be water when in effect the resource may not be able to sustain it. So just
work hard, get the facts, get your own geological survey or look at the one that has been, I'm
offering here and make a good decision. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Questions for the testifier? Any clarification? Seeing
none, thank you very much. Next testifier, Mr. Joe Kealoha followed by Odelle [sic] Carothers.
I hope I pronounced that right.
MS. FRIAS: Odette.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Odette, okay. Excuse me. Okay, Mr. Kealoha.
MR. KEALOHA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Council Members. You know it's been a pressing issue
for Upcountry Maui, these decades-long water moratorium. And I speak in favor of the passage
of this ordinance not for its implementation of a drought system that you wanna use, but more to
spur the issuance or paring down of issuance of 5/8' S water meter for people on the list. As I
recall and Herb can correct me, I think there's excess of 1,100 people on the wait list. You know,
it's real funny that I read this ordinance just tonight and I figure I said, you know, you guys all
elected officials, but I see you guys gonna go against natural disasters, drought. Amazing
because you guys no can count drought. You know, if you guys tell me that drought going come
every 10 years or whatever, it occurs that way. There's nothing that you can do about it. And I
don't know how you gonna mitigate it. This seems to seem that you wanna mitigate the drought.
So be it. But I reflect upon the people that are waiting...that have, paying their taxes. Because
in the ensuing years that we come to today, and I've been involved little bit in development, the
Water Department has provided outside waterline improvements, storage tanks, city-type
hydrants and, and the like. Big developments have occurred. But if you really look at the
number of people that are on this...you know, individually, individually, I don't think they would
number more than two each person that are holding, holding a, a wait position. So you look at it.
You know, every day you can turn on the, whether it be CNN, and you see they talk about the
economic stimulus. And I dare say that if you pare down the list by 500, you would get a lot of
people building on those properties because financing is prevalent. They probably have the
property free and clear because if I remember, when we used to subdivide or in the, when one
family property that we had, we had a family-type subdivision, we made the subdivision and we
had up to three meters. And, you know, we, we could have made four lots. We made, we just
made three lots. That went by the wayside. Then the Director's directive came which prohibited
a true moratorium. So we, we're in a true moratorium. And I think from a economic standpoint
this is your window where you can truly deliver the water meters to people that will build on
their property. Because I dare say, you know, it's not, you know, big, large landowners that are
lined up in this. Thank you.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kealoha. Any questions for the testifier for clarification?
Thank you. Odette Carothers, followed by John Wilson.
MS. CAROTHERS: They're all tall. . . .(chuckle). . . Okay. My name is Odette Carothers. And I'm
here speaking for myself and many friends from Upcountry. I have been involved with the start,
from the start with the Upcountry Coalition for Safe Water which obtained a grant from the EPA
for evaluation of our water quality through the Oversight Advisory Committee in conjunction
with the Department of Water Supply and the State Department of Health. I do have some
questions. Why is the issue of the H'Poko Wells reopened when the legal legitimate ban was
passed over three years ago to prevent the use of the contaminated water of those wells after a
long, serious conclusive study?
CHAIR VICTORINO: The reason for reopening this? You're asking me why we, we're reopening?
MS. CAROTHERS: That's one of my questions.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I'm not gonna go into questions and answers. Remember I said earlier.
MS. CAROTHERS: Okay. That's fine.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So you can leave your questions and I will get you a response.
MS. CAROTHERS: You'll have to study it then.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, yes. Thank you.
MS. CAROTHERS: That's fine. Number two, did you bring some data and test results of water
assessments to indicate that at the present time, the water of the Poko [sic] Wells is devoid of the
nitrates and other contaminants that brought the ban on the Wells? This is why there was a ban
on the Wells. Number three, we do have a right and a responsibility to full disclosure of the
recent water assessments. If this is not available, we need an agency of quality with no
connection to the County of Maui or to the State of Hawaii to perform these tests. There would
be a conflict of interest with Hawaii labs doing those tests because of the lack of trust by many
residents. We need an unbiased objective study. We could advise ourselves to Bruce Macler of
the EPA, for advice as to where to go. When the use of the Poko [sic] Wells was considered over
three years ago, the water was to go to Paia. The testimony of over 50 residents of Paia stopped
the H'Poko polluted water from replacing the clean, safe Iao Valley water. Their united front
won their battle. I hope some of you remember this.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MS. CAROTHERS: If we use--
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Can you, can you conclude in the next 15 seconds, please? Can you conclude in
the next 15 seconds, please?
MS. CAROTHERS: I have not used my three minutes.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, you have.
MS. CAROTHERS: No, I have not.
AUDIENCE: . . .(chuckle). . .
MS. CAROTHERS: No, I have not. If we use a contaminated water of the H'Poko Wells-CHAIR VICTORINO: Ma'am, I'm not going to allow you to say this. I'm going to stop you at this
point. Now one thing you'll learn about me, you got three minutes and I've allowed you the
three minutes.
MS. CAROTHERS: I, I know other things about you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. I appreciate that. I'm, I'm very happy you do that. So
could you please conclude? That's what I'm asking you, please.
MS. CAROTHERS: Okay. The decision-makers in this County have never been capable of solving the
surface water problems in our Upcountry systems. But our Water Department and County
administrators are willing to compromise everyone's health for the profit of some greedy
developers, and those are the ones who are going to get your water meters, not the people who
have been waiting forever for them. I think it is immoral and criminal to even think of using the
water for consumption.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. I appreciate it. Any questions or clarifications for the
testifier? Would...Ms. Carothers, Ms. Carothers, Ms. Carothers, would you leave your
testimony, could we have that so I can make copies for everybody?
MS. CAROTHERS: I don't have one for everybody, but I have one for you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. If you give it to me, then I will make sure everybody gets a copy. Thank
you, Ms. Carothers. Okay. Mr. Wilson, John Wilson followed by Dave DeLeon.
MR. WILSON: I wanna thank everyone for coming Upcountry to hear our concerns. I'm in support of
the bill, but as a earlier testifier said, I would suggest you could amend it to include use of the
water at all times. And I think we should go from fear and passion to logic and reason.
Treatment is available. It has been used in other wells with the same type of contaminants on the
island of Oahu as I've heard earlier in testimony that, given for this Committee. I would say that
logic and reason would say we can use wells all the time. And given the shortage of Upcountry
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water and the water meter waiting list, we should. You are the Water Resources Committee and I
urge you to use the resource available. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any clarification? Mr. Walker [sic] also did give written testimony.
It is amongst your packet, yeah. Thank you. Mr. Dave DeLeon followed by Rosemary Robbins.
MR. DeLEON: Good evening and thank you for coming Upcountry. I'm Dave DeLeon, Government
Affairs Director for the REALTORS ® Association of Maui. The REALTORS ® Association
supports the proposal to again use water from the Hamakuapoko Wells in times of drought. We
appreciate this opportunity to have a rational discussion about the, the use of this important water
resource. Not long ago, a knowledgeable observer summarized this issue this way.
Scientifically there is no reason not to use the Hamakuapoko Well water Upcountry, but
emotionally there's no way it's gonna happen. In an effort to balance emotion with facts we
offer the following. The County Water Department, the State Department of Health, the
University of Hawaii, the EPA have all declared the treated water at Hamakuapoko perfectly safe
for human consumption. If any contamination remains after treatment, it's not detectable. When
used Upcountry, Hamakuapoko water mixed with ditch water in a proportion of one part
Hamakuapoko to five parts ditch water, any remaining chance of contamination after treatment
would be so watered down as to be nonexistent. The exact same water, the exact same type of
treated water is now being used in both private and in the public West Maui water systems as
well as throughout West Oahu in Honolulu. About a decade ago, for about a decade, Upcountry
used the same Hamakuapoko water in the same manner as proposed without any indication of
any public health issues resulting from that use. The Hamakuapoko Wells, it's treated, treatment
system and pipeline were valued at $14 million in 2006. It was designed for human
consumption. There are 1,300 Upcountry families waiting on the water meter list. Bringing
Hamakuapoko water online will allow some of those families to at last realize their dream. The
REALTORS ® Association of Maui believes that it's about time that we get serious about adding
new water sources to all of our water systems. Without it, there will not be any new farms, there
will not be any affordable housing, and our kids will have to find jobs elsewhere because our
economy will stop growing. We also believe it's time to get real about cutting off water sources
we need for our existing communities, because such actions have real consequences. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. DeLeon. Any questions on the testimony the testifier gave?
None. Thank you very much. Next testifier again is Rosemary Robbins, followed by
Joyclynn Costa.
MS. ROBBINS: Aloha. Welcome to Maui, Stuart, and nice to see everybody up here. I'm speaking for
myself as well as for those of us who have served on the EPA Oversight Advisory Committee
that was referenced earlier. Neither I nor any member of my family is in the building trades and
none of us is on a wait list. So the Hamakuapoko Wells--how did that get all the way up there?
Okay. The Hamakuapoko Wells were recognized by scientific analysis as contaminated. They
were not to be provided for human consumption. That's a phrase that got left out in the
introduction of tonight. This Maui County Code, 14.01.050 was pulled up by our previous
County Council when one of the people now on the Council was serving as a volunteer on the
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Board of Water Supply. Section 1453 of the EPA Safe Drinking Water Act requires State and
Local Utilities, including the Department of the Water Supply, to evaluate wells for regulated and
in process of being regulated chemical contaminants used by agriculture and others in delineated
wellhead protection zones. The EPA's Water Oversight Committee, on which I've served as a
volunteer, denied access. We were denied access to that data. Not a good deal. However, we
did get ahold of the source water for the surface delivered water. And it was pretty grim. Okay.
It's not all bad news. The organics that we hear about, organics, organic matter, those are not just
an occasional leaf or something. Those are including living realities of bad-news bacteria and
viruses, and in fact here on Maui that was already proven by Dr. Marc Edwards, a Virginia Tech
specialist in this field who was hired by the County of Maui and then whose findings were
ignored by the County of Maui earlier in this decade. That's kind of the bad news. Good news,
it was he was hired. Bad news was that nobody paid any attention to his findings. Then I just
want to mention that the database which identifies allowable and to what extent allowable,
meaning the maximum contaminant level, contaminations can be in the tap water. And we need
to understand that the EPA's list does not include maximum contaminant levels until they have
reached the maximum. So going from pretty bad to--God help us--awful, they're not on that list.
So by the time we get the list of that and the list gets updated, there's a lot of damage, health
damage that can be done.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Can you complete your, your testimony in the next 15 seconds?
MS. ROBBINS: Not the way I anticipated. But anyway, a lot of it has been said by other people who
have been here. And Ron quoted the EPA report from '08 and they indeed said that we needed to
have specialists from outside of the locale in order to do that. We're going to say what they did,
when they did it, how long they did it, blah, blah, blah. So just to make sure, I'm backing him up
and the EPA up on that. And one other quickie, I don't think anybody here wants their family to
be put on land just because you have a, you get a water meter. You don't want them to be on
there and getting bad water. So I'd like to see that cart before the horse. Let's get the water in
good shape.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Rosemary. Next
testifier Joyclynn Costa followed by Edward Smith, better known as "Smitty". You're next.
MS. COSTA: Good evening. My name is Joyclynn Costa and the first thing I wanna say is I pray for all
you folks, for the decision you folks need to make I've heard of someone say that we have, we
make choices. But I don't hear any choices. There's just one thing on the table, and that's to
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open the well. Mr. Domingo gave some good suggestions. If there's a funding coming from the
violators that created this whole mess, why don't we use that funding to create a better water
source. You know, where's the choices? We, we're backed up in a corner with just one thing on
the table--open or keep it close. There should be more choices out there. We live on Maui. We
have lots of water. I hear about anti-development. No. I'm pro life. What, what has brought us
to this time in our life that we're gonna look at a contaminated well to feed ourselves? You gotta
think about that. That's scary. We've come to a point in our life that a contaminated well is
gonna be considered to feed the people. And we're justifying it for some, some reason. We're
told that we need growth. Sometimes I look at it as an obesity. It's not a matter of growth, it's
somebody's pocket. Every time you open the newspaper, there's another house going into
foreclosure. But we gotta go build more houses. There gotta be some other things beside
looking at a contaminated well to feed your people. As the public, as your employer, I object to
the well being open. We the taxpayer pay your salaries to make decisions for us. And if
companies wanna come in and lobby for your decision, they're not actually part of the equation.
The people are, the taxpayer who pay your salaries. And I as, as a resident of Maui, Maui No Ka
0i, I object to opening up that well.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, next testifier
is--"Smitty", where you?--okay, Edward Smith followed by Robert Karpovich.
MR. SMITH: Hello everybody. "Smitty" from Pukalani. Before I bring up my, my point of concern,
I'd like to give you one short history first. Okay. I bought property awhile back from
Frank Munoz, one acre in Pukalani. That was Agricultural zone. When you build a house on it,
they call it Rural, RU-0.5, okay. Was fine. I bought the one acre for the purpose of farming and
to live on. I started it, I built the home. I started farming. I had agriculture rates. I was
supplying some hotels like, et cetera. Not big time, just enough to pay the water bill. Then the
drought season came, I lost the water meter. Water meter was yanked out. I had no water even
for myself. I was borrowing water from my neighbors for about four months with plastic
buckets. I said okay, fine, I'll suffer like everybody else. I thought was everybody was suffering
like me, okay. But when I finally got the water meter back, I lost the agriculture rates. I get two
tractors sitting on the property that have never been used for over 10 years. It cost a lot of
money, John Deere, and a fortune and for a tractor. I say again, I sacrifice like everybody else
should be sacrificing. Okay, this is the history. One, I'm looking at is my point of concern now.
You telling us to cut back on water, 10 percent or whatever. I say fine, is everybody doing it? I
said, no. The reason why I said no. Here we get people using our water, I say our water, Maui's
water to grow, to go into, that's involving farming, shipping their produce off island, to Oahu, to
the West Coast, et cetera, et cetera. I see some of these products in Chinatown when I'm in
there. I say eh, fine, but why should we, the residents, suffer and be threatened they going take
out our water meter if we violate the 10 percent and yet people making 30,000, $40,000 a month
shipping this out, what, with Hawaiian Airlines, Young Brothers, et cetera, et cetera. Hey, this is
wrong. Well, come the drought season...County of Maui get one agricultural park. They get
clients. Okay. The Maui County government should be more responsible by shutting down the
water in our County's agricultural parks first before they come bother the residents, that raising
families, et cetera, et cetera, raising enough to feed themselves, their own family. We get, we get
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people making $1,000 shipping flowers to the West Coast, to all over the world. This is not a
necessity. It's not food. It's not food. It's not important. Sure they spend a lot of money, they
do a lot of hard work. They, they lose a lot of money when they get their water cut off. But what
we get here if it's a drought for one, it's a drought for all. This is how you can cut back on your
10 percent. Instead of cutting back on ours, you shut down the agricultural part first during the
drought season or regulate it. Then you go after...before when Elmer Cravalho, he stopped 15
farmers, he regulated 15 farmers, made them stop. . . (inaudible). . . can reduce their water usage.
But he was, he was sneaky though. We caught him with one camera taking, with his sprinkler
system. . . . (chuckle). . . But those films are still in, in, hidden yet. But that, that's the point of
view. Eh, if it's good for one, it's good for all--mostly when the County owns one agricultural
park. Don't come chasing after us. You go chase after your own people, your own clients that
using agricultural park first. Then I'm willing to get cut off 20 percent, if you stop your
agricultural park, 20 percent or 30 or more. Your, then you don't have to open H'Poko.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, Smutty.
MR. SMITH: That's the bottom line.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: Portuguese, Hawaiian talking.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you very much. Questions for the testifier? Any clarification?
Seeing none, thank you, Smitty.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Karpovich, Robert Karpovich. And followed by Alan Kaufman.
MR. KARPOVICH: It doesn't go up high enough. Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members, for being here.
I strongly object to revisiting this issue that was such a hard issue for this County to deal with to
provide contaminated water sources. The, the previous Council studied this long and hard and,
and chose a clear direction not to base future development on this contaminated aquifer or, or
any contaminated aquifers. How did all these chemicals get put there? I mean the chemical
companies, the agriculture companies; they use them on the land. The same people that told us it
was okay then, it was okay to put it on the land, it wouldn't get into the groundwater. Well, a
series of chemicals were used. They did get into the groundwater. The evidence was there. And
now the same people say oh, we'll filter it out and give it to our citizens, it's okay. They omitted
a few of the contaminants. Besides DBCP, EDB, TCP, there's the 2001 State test has Atrazine,
which the cane company uses for a weed killer, and Bromacil. All of these can be filtered out to
some extent by the carbon filters. But on Oahu there's been breakthrough of the filters. The
filters get loaded up and a big slug of poison goes out. Testing requirements quarterly. So every
three months. It might be breaking through for a long time. Nitrates, nitrates are not removed by
the carbon filters. Nitrates are the fertilizer. It takes a separate treatment plant. Everyone makes
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reference to Oahu. Well, they have the same level of nitrates and they spent millions of dollars
for a nitrate treatment plant. It's a whole separate kind of filter that the Oahu Water Board is
paying for. We'll have to put her in, because the nitrate levels are high. And you're not gonna
ask HC&S to stop fertilizing their cane. Who sited these wells in a known contaminated aquifer?
It was this poor, poor choice. They threw a lot of money into it. They denied the contamination
in the original EIS. It took a lawsuit to send the water to an EPA certified lab. Then the
supplemental EIS recognized some of the contaminants. It's been lawsuit after lawsuit, after
lawsuit over these wells. Now there are choices. Why can't in a true drought emergency this
water be pumped up to Kamole and with a few, few feet of pipe be dumped into the ditch for
HC&S downstream of the treatment plant so that the County could continue to take the water
upstream from the ditchwater? So you're not mixing ditchwater and well water which the EPA
already says is different kind of treatment problems. So that's one choice to use this water. It
just seems like it's not a place we wanna go. The detection levels are so low. These chemicals
are so bad it's in parts per trillion and sometimes it's detected, sometimes it's not. But the EPA,
they said there is no safe level of carcinogens. So the EPA has set the maximum contaminant
level goal by law at zero. If there's a carcinogen in the water, the MCLG is zero. That's the safe
level. The allowable level is the MCL. That's what they allow to be put in the water if you have
no other choice. Do we have no other choice? Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Robert.
MR. KARPOVICH: Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Next testifier, Alan Kaufman followed by Bernice Lu.
MR. KAUFMAN: Aloha. I'm Alan Kaufman. I'm a veterinarian. I live Upcountry. Sunlight, like
water, is essential for life. Sunlight causes cancer. And with modest precautions, we can remain
safe from it's harmful effects. Just because the sun causes cancer doesn't mean that we need to
turn it off. None of our water, whether it comes from catchment, surface, or wells, is safe to
drink without treatment and monitoring. Bacteria, protozoa, viruses, heavy metals, and chemical
contaminants must be removed. That is why we have water treatment plants. Water from
Hamakuapoko, like our other water sources, can be treated and made safe for use. The wells are
there, and the water is needed for our homes and agriculture. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kaufman. Any questions from the, for the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you, Mr. Kaufman. Bernice Lu, followed by Bruce Faulkner.
MS. LU: I'm Bernice Lu.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Bernice.
MS. LU: And I am speaking for myself. I, I don't have a broad, solve the world problem. I just have a
personal problem that I would like to share with you. My husband and I own our property for
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over 30 years. For the past 20 years we looked to subdivide our property for our children. Every
time we took a step forward toward that end, there was a drought. So we would take two steps
back. During that time, we spoke with a couple of engineers and each time the cost seemed so
prohibitive. About a dozen years ago, I spoke with an engineer at Austin Tsutsumi, and who
gave me a ballpark figure of $200,000 of water improvements that would be required by the
Water Department. I mentioned that I had heard about a list and needed to get, and the need to
get on it. I was right in her office when she took, picked up the phone and called the Water
Department and told there was no such list. Finally in 2002 we went to see the then Water
Director to ask what we needed to do in order to subdivide. He gave us the requirements and we
proceeded with our plans. In preparation we sold a property that had been in my husband's
family for over 100 years to raise the money to put in the improvements. At the time we were
told we needed to get on the list. As we were doing all of this, the Water Department would not
approve our plans. It was incredulous that our engineer was never clear as to the requirement.
He would submit plans and get a vague response as to why the plan would not be approved.
...(Change Tape, Start 2A)... Finally, our engineer said, you have to go talk to them yourself to
see what you need to do. Us lay people have to go ask the engineer what we need to do? Okay.
After many agonizing months we were required to sign a statement saying that we understand
that if we put in the water improvements, that was no assurance we would get the two water
meters we were requesting. After selling family property that had been in the family for three
generations and incurring thousands of dollars of engineering fees, we were committed to doing
this and had no choice but to sign such an agreement. So now, two years later, $200,000 spent,
and 150,000 of this was for off-site water improvements and all of the improvements in and
accepted by the Water Department, we still do not have final subdivision. We do not have final
subdivision because the County is not issuing water meters. I am here to ask you to please make
water available. We have a Federal Safe Water Drinking Act and I trust in your resources to
make that water safe. If we can make that water meet the requirements, we should use the well.
Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. Lu.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Copy of her statement.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Lu, is it possible for you to leave that and we can make copies of that? I'd
like to pass it out to the Members. Thank you, Ms. Lu. Bruce Faulkner followed by
Michael Howden. Go ahead, Mr. Faulkner.
MR. FAULKNER: My name is Bruce Faulkner. I grew up on Oahu, Kailua. We never had water
problems over there. When I moved to Maui in '67--I've been here, what, about 42
years--there's always seemingly water problems with droughts, water clarity. I think we've
come a long way in our water treatment since I first came here. And I'm in favor of the H'Poko
Wells. I feel we need all the source water we can get. We all know that groundwater is a more
reliable source than surface water. We spend around 14 million to have the wells put in and they
meet County, State, and Federal standards. So we should be using the water. Historically
speaking, we will always have droughts. By making the H'Poko Wells available when needed,
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we will be better able to stabilize the need for water Upcountry. I guess I'm a little confused.
One thing I don't understand is how people can trust the science to find the contaminants but not
trust the science to treat it. Please give us the use of this water source.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Faulkner. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Next testifier Michael Howden. And followed by Michael Spalding. Lots of Michaels in
this room.
MR. HOWDEN: Yeah. Too many, yeah. Chairman Victorino, Members of the Committee. I appreciate
your passion for wanting to deal with the desperate situation with Upcountry water. I wonder
why you've chosen a clearly contaminated well that many of you voted against using in formal,
former Council sessions when we have a memorandum of understanding with HC&S, which
allows the Department of Water Supply to take, at a minimum, 2 or 3 million more gallons per
day from the Kamole Weir Treatment Plant, and treat those. And to make that possible, all we
need are slightly better filters than we presently have. And I'm sure Chairman Victorino is aware
of this 'cause he's been Chair of the Board of Water Supply before. And high lift pumps. Why,
why do we want to introduce into a system that's already suspect the products, really a chemical
soup from the Hamakuapoko Well that you really can't guarantee? Robert Karpovich really
questions this science. He's a water engineer. The Department of Water Supply under David
Craddick was warned by Maui Land & Pine before they drilled these wells that the agriculture
wells that they had in the Hamakuapoko area were contaminated. But because of the agenda that
Mr. Craddick felt that he was fulfilling, they went ahead and . . .(cough). . . excuse me, and
drilled these wells. So I think there are real options. And I, I certainly applaud your intention to,
to help Upcountry residents get water. But I think this is a, the wrong choice. And I would
really urge you to review the memorandum of understanding with HC&S. I mean you have on
average 160 million gallons a day that moves through the Kamole Weir, through the Wailoa
Ditch. To pull another 2 or 3 million from that with, with very moderate improvements to the
Kamole Weir, I think would be a much better solution to this problem. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Howden. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Michael.
MR. HOWDEN: Thank you, Mike.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Next testifier, Michael Spalding followed by Dick Mayer.
MR. SPALDING: Michael Spalding. Thank you all for coming up here. The H'Poko Wells took
15 years in planning. I don't think that you're going to see any new sources as far as wells
developed by the County in my lifetime. It's just not the culture to do that. So we have clean
water after filtration. I think everybody's missing that point. I wanna bring up one other idea.
You guys have children and grandchildren. I believe that the pumping of the contaminants out of
the groundwater over time will reduce and, and help clean that groundwater source for future
generations. Just leaving the contaminants in there, it's not gonna do anything to help that
situation. So I think that while we have free maintenance of the filtration systems, you know,
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from Shell Oil and these other large corporations, take advantage of it. Unless you guys got
stock in Shell Oil, you wanna protect the big corporation, I think we should pump that, pump the
contaminants out. And our future generations will hopefully have a, a cleaner source. The other
thing is the Water Department is awesome. I mean I think they take a lot of hits, but they
produce, they deliver water. I get water every day out of my tap and you guys do too. And I
think you guys ought to back 'em up. If they think that the wells should be used, let them, give
them the authority, responsibility to solve the problem. I don't think it's fair to, to take a
political, make a political decision that overrides their judgment in this case. So I would say that,
that back them up. The Department wants to open the wells up, let 'em, let 'em do it. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Spalding. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
After the, if it's okay with the Members, after Mr. Mayer speaks we have nine, ten more
testifiers. I'd like to take a break if that's okay with you folks. With no, no, no objections, we'll
take, we'll take a 15-minute break 'cause we've been sitting through almost an hour-plus of
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR VICTORINO: So I will end with Dick Mayer at this point, and then we'll take a quick recess
and then come back and conclude the rest of the testifiers. Okay. Mr. Mayer. Oh, there you are.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Mike and Council Members. And thank you for coming Upcountry. I wish
to offer some productive suggestions and requests, and you have some testimony that I'm gonna
be talking about. The Council and Department of Water Supply shall provide enough
user-friendly background information for Council Members or any citizen to formulate
reasonably educated positions on this matter, so that Council Members can weigh several
alternative solutions against one another, not merely look at one proposal, H'Poko, which forces
the Council to choose thumbs up or thumbs down on this potentially dangerous water source
which would entail considerable County water pumping costs. And, therefore, I ask you that this
shall include long-term, at least 6 to 12 month results of water testing. The public has not seen
these tests and conducted over long-time period. And is that filter continually going to be able to
do that over a long-term period? This shall include cost and revenue estimates of the
alternatives. And there are alternatives: catchment systems, watershed restoration, reservoirs,
grey water use, and a progressive rate structure that would reduce demand. We should know the
cost and the benefits of each of these. Number two, consider using the H'Poko Well water for
other purposes. Send the H'Poko water well [sic] to the ditch on the west side of Kamole Weir
Treatment Plant and send an equal amount of ditch, Wailua, Wailoa Ditch water, surface water to
the treatment plant. In other words it's been suggested before to use this only for ag production.
You've discussed to having this water diluted one-to-five. I'm suggesting dilute it 1-to-20. If
there are 20 million at the minimum going through that ditch, west of the plant and putting 1
million gallons in there, that will further dilute it and go on to the agricultural fields, not into
human consumption. Institute measures for improved water conservation, reuse water
catchment, drip irrigation, and the plugging of the many leaks in the Upcountry system. We can
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save a lot of water if the Department would only get their act together and fix the water pipes.
Determine the subsequent cost of action once the long-term water settlement agreement within,
with Maui Land & Pine, Shell, and Dow Chemical is concluded. Don't just think two to three
years ahead. That agreement will end. Don't make decisions that are gonna make us dependent
on that well long after the chemical companies no longer pay for it. Require Department of
Water Supply to utilize the environmental review process to initiate, to evaluate this particular
project and including the pumping of the water uphill. What are those costs? Number six,
include in the ordinance, the plan to test in an EPA certified lab, the H'Poko Well water at least
once per week for the entire time that the H'Poko Well is being used for human consumption,
perhaps going to a monthly testing period after that if it's safe. Issue no new water meters based
on the use of H'Poko Well water until the well water has undergone a year of water quality tests
certifying the safety of the water, in other words, use it for irrigation for the first year and see if
it's safe. Number eight, reserve adequate water in the Upcountry system for the anticipated
development of approximately 2,800 home, more homes in the Hawaiian Home Lands project.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: And this is in the upcoming community plan, as you'll... in the, this statement is in the
community plan at present. And also it's in the Maui Island Plan that you're going to get.
Recognize and support the allocation of water resources for Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands project consistent with the applicable State and Federal laws. They come before the water
meter list.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Mayer, can you conclude in the next 15 seconds?
MR. MAYER: I will do that.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Please, thank you.
MR. MAYER: And finally you have a Water Use and Development Plan that's being prepared by the
Department. I have a copy of it here. This is a draft. It should be completed. The final draft is
being worked on. It should go to the Water Board and you'll, you'll have it in the next few
months. And in there should be a dovetailing with what you're trying to do so we know what
other sources are available, the costs, et cetera.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. And would you be able to leave your testimony and we
can make copies?
MR. MAYER: I passed it out.
CHAIR VICTORINO: You did? Oh, okay. Thank you. I did not find it in my packet here. Oh, here it
is. See. You snuck it in there. Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Mayer. Okay, we will take a short, 15-minute recess and reconvene at exactly
8:00 pm. Committee stands in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
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RECESS: 7:47 p.m.
RECONVENE: 8:02 p.m.
CHAIR VICTORINO: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Water Resources Committee will reconvene.
The next testifier is Ernest Rezents, followed by Sherman DePonte. Yes, Mr. Domingo.
MR. DOMINGO (from the audience): I'm gotta go home because. . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR VICTORINO: ...Go ahead, Mr. Rezents, I apologize.
MR. REZENTS: Good evening and thank you for coming Upcountry. My name is Ernest Rezents. I
hope to have the solutions to all your problems. That's hope. To me, I'm in favor of uncapping
the well and treating the water. Make it clean. And since it's good enough for us to drink, give it
to HC&S to irrigate the cane. Okay. And take in exchange water from the ditch for our drinking.
Because it'll be easier to treat and purify. There are many questions about the safety of the water
and as a taxpayer I would not like to be involved in a potential lawsuit in case there is a mistake
in the treatment. So let it go to sugar cane and keep our drinking water clean. Now if you do
this, HC&S will maintain their water supply. You will not be taking extra water from them. Plus
the County will have extra water, what you took out of H'Poko Well, you're getting it from the
ditch. So you're supplementing your water. You have more water. And I would say to do this
all the time, not just during the drought time so that you can award more water meters. And also
use the Pookela Well to give more water meters. 'Cause that water meter list is horrendous. And
something's gonna have to give. So I think uncapping the well and treating it, and getting ditch
water for us to drink, and give this treated clean water to HC&S for sugar cane, fine. And then
use the other water for more water meters. And do it all the time, Mike, not just drought time.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Rezents. Any questions for Mr. Rezents? Seeing none, thank
you. Next testifier is Sherman DePonte, followed by James, I wanna say, Sagawinit . I got
probably, I would, I probably jammed that one up. I apologize. Okay. Go ahead, Sherman.
MR. DePONTE: Hi. I'm Sherman DePonte. Thank you for coming out tonight. I kind of woke up this
morning with one, one, one idea, come out here and just attack again. But I, I'm not gonna do
that. I thought about the meter list and how I'd love to have all that water and be able to, you
know, get on, get our meters satisfied, everybody get their water. And I've found out that I
started thinking, and all of a sudden a friend called me and said something about contamination
is contamination basically. And I, I really, I cannot get over, you know, I had to, I had to go
back. And another friend that I had that was on this Council, Michelle Anderson, stopped
something that could've been bad. And I think she made us look, open our eyes and not put
contaminants in our, in our system. I think Mr. Rezents had a, had a good point. You know,
taking the bad water, give it to HC&S for them to water their cane,. and take the good water that
coming out of the ditch and put that into our system. And do it on the, all the time. And that'll
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get to your resource. And I think that's better 'cause they contaminated it in the first place. Let
'em fix it in their system. Don't put in on our Kula system. Once it's in there, it's bad. It's not
good. The next thing is, I don't trust the Water Department. We know that already. We got that.
I cannot see them changing the filters. I cannot, I cannot get under that, that it will happen when
we have to worry about our parks getting mowed for the soccer games, and it don't get done. So
I'd say, no. As far as the filters, again I don't trust it. We'd have to have, you know, they gotta
be accountable for what they're doing. To say that we're gonna get this water and everybody's
gonna be satisfied on the water list, I wanna point out that no...the infrastructure would need to
be done. We need„ we need the CIPs taken cared of. And we need it. We need some of that
money there. That did, that well is, what, 300, 400 feet off the ground, you know, up. Drill
another well. You're gonna pump it up anyway. Drill one that's higher up here. Get water or
drill two. The cost that you're gonna use for pumping that water up, put it up here instead of
fighting back and forth, if is it good, is it bad. We know it's not, we know there's contaminants.
Now how much and what it would be. I had rash on my body from something that came from
the Water Department water. And I, I, I, when I called in and told them, they laughed at me. So
I'm, I've been fighting with this, this Department just to keep their promises to me from 1992,
and that has not happened yet. I haven't seen it happen yet. When that comes through, then I'll
be on a different side probably. But right now, again, I don't trust it. I leave it up to you, but for
my, my feeling is let's not put contaminants in good water. We got good water Upcountry. Let's
keep it that way. It's good tasting. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. DePonte . Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Okay, James. I no can pronounce your last name How you pronounce your last name?
MR. SAGAWINIT (from the audience): Sagawinit
CHAIR VICTORINO: Sagawinit. Okay. Sony, yeah.
MR. SAGAWINIT: Contamination. Who contaminated the water? Anybody knows? Contamination.
I know one thing that maybe you guys forgot. When the cattlemen took the pineapple and
smashed the pineapple and feed 'em to the cows, what happened? You guys had to throw away
all the milk because was contaminated, one animal when show us that was contaminated. The
pineapple plant was contaminated. The cows ate it. And you guys had to throw away all of the
milk. But yet, if the cows was contaminated, what happened to the pineapple or what happened
to the plant that is contaminated? They plow 'em down and you put another one. Now they
selling land. Anybody check on the land if it's contaminated or not? Because if it is, then now
our water is all contaminated again. So if we wanna find some solution to this, please all
plantation land, somebody gotta go in there and check for contamination. I thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, sir.
Mr. Gregory Bell [sic], followed by Mike Newbro.
MR. BALL: Hi, good evening. It's Ball, B-A-L-L. That's okay.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Sorry, Mr. Ball.
MR. BALL: Thank you. I live off Kokomo Road. So I'm testifying for myself and my family. I think
that you folks have a lot of assets on the Board, that with a little bit of moving around you could
come to the right solution. For example, you've got Shell Oil on the hook until 2039. That
obligation of theirs can be reduced to present value through negotiation. If you reduce it to
present value, you'll then have a chunk of money that you can use to fulfill I think the idea that
Mr. Rezents gave you of simply swapping the water out at no cost to the taxpayer. If
Brian Moto's group right now is overwhelmed, speaking for myself and I know I could find two
other lawyers to help, I will do the negotiation for the County for $1 a year, whatever it takes to
get the job done. All you need to do is just play the checkers on the board that you've already
got and you'll win the game. It's a potential win-win. We don't need to run the risk of having
the County filter system have a failure and we're all aware that failures happen no matter how
hard they try. You don't need any more litigation over that. I don't wanna be a guinea pig for
that kind of an experiment with filter systems. Speaking for the three generations that I represent
in Haiku, none of them wanna be guinea pigs for a filter system that might malfunction or break
down. And I certainly don't wanna talk about one-part contaminated water to five-part ditch
water. The only time I ever wanna deal with five parts of one and one part of something is if I
take five parts of tap water and put it into one part of Paia Rum. That would be a cocktail, I
would be happy with that. But please don't turn my drinking water into some kind of untried,
unpredictable chemical cocktail. I agree with Mr. Rezents. I agree with Mr. Domingo. There's
other things you can try that could be funded by Shell if we renegotiate the contract down to
present value. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Next testifier,
Michael Newbro.
MR. NEWBRO: Thank you for letting me speak. I'm here to simply ask that we do the right thing. My
family's been doing ranching and farming here in Hawaii for five generations. I've been in the
real estate business for my career. I understand the, the frustration and the passion that people
have that can't build a home for their children, but that doesn't preclude us from making the right
decision when it comes to something as important as the water we drink. My, I've specialized in
my career in cleaning up contaminated sites, mostly in the Silicon Valley. And I understand that
a lot of it has to do with the, the ability to test for these things. If you don't test for them, you
don't know if they're there and oftentimes they, things that you don't test for are there. And the
testing that has been done here shows that there are levels that are not acceptable. You cannot, as
it's been stated before, you can't have a carcinogenic in the water and say that it's down to an
acceptable level. An acceptable level for, for me and my kids is zero. And that is the, the safe
level that the water should be tested at. The idea that we can filter the water and have that solve
our problem is subject to human mistakes and failure. Unless somebody's out there monitoring
that water every day, there's gonna be mistakes made. And if it's only being monitored every
week, every month, every six months, by the time they find there is a problem, there could be
days, weeks, months of contaminated water being pumped through our pipes. So I, I simply ask
that despite the need for housing, despite the need for people to have jobs, I'm asking that we do
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the right thing here and save ourselves, and save our kids from, from the cancer that we all know
too many people that have cancer these days. They don't know what causes it. But I guarantee
it's stuff like this that we, we are only now beginning to learn about. Thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mike. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, I have
Maria Is... [sic]. Okay. You know what, you know who you are, Maria. Come here. And you're
gonna tell me how to pronounce it 'cause this is one of those. This is not Hawaiian, so I'm
gonna have hard time with this baby.
MS. ISOTOV: Should I use a Russian accent?
CHAIR VICTORINO: See I, Russian.
MS. ISOTOV: Isotov. . . .(chuckle). . .
CHAIR VICTORINO: Isotov, I would've never got that one right.
MS. ISOTOV: You can just say Isotov. God I think, I mean I think this meeting has been great for
different reasons than we actually set out. And I think it's something that we really need to
remind ourselves about. And that is that we are worth more together than apart. So many people
have come here today with so many good ideas, so many good ideas, so many valid, powerful
ideas for our water system, for our options, that we are not without options. And, and for us to
think that we only have one choice and be rushed to that one choice alone I think is foolhardy.
And we did look at the H'Poko Wells extensively. Some of the Members weren't Council
Members at that time so may not have actually been present to all the data. But it was months
and months of meetings and hearings. And for us to just waste our time pitting ourselves against
each other I think is a waste of time. We have the idea of pumping the water to the ditch which
is very doable immediately. In fact we don't even need to probably clean that water, because that
water is already at our, our drinking, allowable drinking level most of the time. So for, for the
grey water system, I'm sure it's more than adequate. So we wouldn't have to even pay for
treatment cost. We could just be pumping it into the ditch and have water immediately that we
could actually allocate meters on. Now we have to work that out with Water Department, the
potentiality of that. But that's an idea, you know, that I think really needs to be investigated and
the energy of our community needs to put in, in a, in a positive direction. The, the issues of that
Karpovich raises, that Ernie Rezents raises, that Mike Newbro raises, many individuals raise on
these contaminants and, and their health effects I think are very valid. And I don't think those
are impassioned reasons. I think those are logic and reason. These are, these are scientists that
are coming with this information. They're not property owners who are coming with passion or
real estate agents coming with passion or developers with passion. Another aspect that I think if
you do wanna make this choice will need to be studied so it's not gonna be something that gets to
come online right away, is the synergistic effect of the TCP, of the DBCPs, the EDB. These have
not been studied. We have no study that we have of the effects of that. And then on top of that
we have no study of the effects of the, the synergistic effects of that well water with our existing
additives from the surface water treatment. And we all know what a mess that was. I had a, a
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three month old son and he had sores all over his bottom. And I couldn't figure out what the
heck was going on because we were not on the part of the system that actually had the treated
water. We were on the Kaupakalua Well which was pure, clean well water. And I said, I...two
weeks into it I said I've tried everything. Clean water, no water, just clause, no clause.
Everything. Diaper, no diaper. And I said to my husband one day, are we on the treatment
water?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MS. ISOTOV: And literally, yup, we've been on it. And I said, did we go on this around this time?
Yes, that's when we on it, 'cause the well was down. So we have these drinking water allowable
limits that are not acceptable. And I don't think we need to have more haranguing about it. But
thank you so much for your time and it's good to see you out here. And I think that you'll need
to have these meetings, if you're gonna have more, at the Kula Community Association, and
Haiku Community Association, and I'm sure there's a Makawao group of citizens that you
should meet at Eddie Tam. And you should meet at Haliimaile because these are the folks that's
gonna be receiving this water. To meet here, it was difficult to find this room in the dark.
. . .(chuckle). . .

CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Yeah, thank you. Yeah. I think some of us had a difficult time finding it
too. So -MS. ISOTOV: Okay. Well, thank you.
CHAIR VICTORINO: --questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. We do--that was our last
signup, testifier. So the Chair will offer anyone in the room who would like to step forward to
make any kind of testimony, I'll give you this opportunity at this time. Okay, come. And what I
want you to do when you're completed with your testimony, to fill out the green form over there.
Okay. And you went go get your soda, you never bring for us? Oh, I saw, you know.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Oh, it's been a long day.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Oh, tell me about it. Go ahead.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Okay, Jamie Fernandez from Upcountry, Makawao, just representing myself, my
family and the future generations to come in our Ohana. You know, you're, I understand that
you're in the middle of a rock and a hard place. I hear the passion and the frustration of those
who are concerned about water meters and getting their lives on. Okay. And then the concerns
about our health issues. I was a, someone who had concerns about water with the Upcountry
water. And my daughter and I both reported rash, rashes from that issue so ... (Change Tape, Side
2B)... open up the well and pump water to our location, I'm even more concerned about that.
But if you do plan to go ahead and open up the well, I would hope that there would be some kind
of safety net to allow we, the people who reside here, who live on the land, who love the land, a
safety net to come back should any issues come up health-wise by way of either Maui Land &
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Pine, or Maui County, County Council, whoever is a part of this agreement in opening up and
utilizing the well. You understand, and my sister had said this before, we live on an island. It's
like a cup. And every time somebody wants to drill a well, you just putting another straw into
the same source, you know. At what point do we start looking at other resources? That's all I
have.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Fernandez. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Jamie, can you sign up, please?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Oh, okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, please. Thank you. Again, last opportunity, anybody else would like to
come up and say a few words? If not, with no objections, ladies and gentlemen, I will close
public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. That's been a long, that's 29 testifiers and thank you very much
each and every one of you who brought your mana' o to the table tonight. And I think that's very,
very important. Many good ideas have been thrown out there tonight. So we're going, and, and,
and let me assure you tonight's not a decision-making night. Tonight is to get information so that
we can go back and deliberate, get more information and make what we call, like
you. . .(inaudible). . ., said, good decisions. And that's what this is all about. And at this time
what I'd like to do, if I can, I would like to call on Stuart Yamada. I mean, no sorry. Did I say
Stuart Yamada? Stuart Chun [sic]. I'm sorry.
MR. YAMADA: You can say something else.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, no, I'm sorry...I said Stuart Yamada, then I thought what am I
talking about? Stuart Chun [sic], from the Department of Health and what I would like Stuart to
do at this time is give an overview from the State and some of the tests that were done. And then
I would open it up for Members for questions to Mr. Chun [sic]. Stuart.
MR. YAMADA: Basically the well was approved officially by Department of Health back in December
of 2000.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And by the way, hold on. Just for everybody. I was correct the first time. It is
Stuart Yamada, I'm sorry. I don't know...it's been a long evening. Sorry, Stuart.
MR. YAMADA: No problem, Chair. The well was officially approved in 2000 based on data collected
by the Maui Department of Water Supply, the consultants. It was a long, drawn-out process.
And part of the problem has been, even after it was approved in 2000, the County never had
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permanent power. So Department of Health...I mean I gotta be honest with you guys.
Department of Health never was able to test the well ourselves. The well has never been in
continuous operation long enough for us to get in and test it. That's not to say we don't believe
the results that came out, but really you could imagine the County scenario. Basically they had
a, a diesel generator powering the pumps and would struggle to bring up diesel to operate the
generator. So basically they really couldn't get much operation out of it. I don't know the exact
year that they actually got permanent power, but, you know, it's, like I said, basically they've
never operated long enough for us to monitor. It needs to be in continuous operation for us to
monitor. We know GAC works, granular activated carbon. It's proven track record. I know a
lot of people worry about the "ifs", what else is associated but, you know, we deal in what we
know and what's tested for. It's, the world is full of chemicals. I mean, you know, we don't
guarantee that everything we know is can be tested for. There's no way. Science doesn't keep up
with that and, and certainly not regulation. But, you know, the well is, if you can compare, we
don't like to compare, the well is comparable to what we see in Oahu. And the Board of Water
supply, I believe, has been treating it since the mid-1980s. And it's, it's not a small operation.
They're very large operations. Beyond that I really don't have a whole lot I can add at this point,
but if you have, Members, have any questions you'd like me to answer, I can also answer those.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Yamada. At this time I'd open up questions for the
Members. Go ahead. We'll start with Ms. Baisa and then Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Yamada. Mr. Yamada, if you were to
test the well, I'm concerned about a timetable. You said you never, it never operated enough
time for you to be able to do it. What would it take for you to test the well?
MR. YAMADA: Basically it would have to be in continuous operation. We would place it on our
schedule. Typically our minimum schedule is quarterly. I believe the actual approval letter has
more stringent requirements. I believe it's monthly. I'm sorry I didn't, I didn't memorize it
before I came to the meeting. I apologize, but I know on certain sources we will impose
additional monitoring conditions because of what's in the well.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Let me, let me try and tell you where I'm going. If we were to, you
know, pursue this and it's obvious that we would want to know the current status of the water in
the well, then we would have to ask you guys to do it. And that's what I'm trying to figure out.
Would that take how, how, more-or-less how long would that take?
MR. YAMADA: Okay. Actually that's a very good question. Basically by policy when a well has been
out of operation for over five years, we will require the utility, in this case Maui Department of
Water Supply, to fully test the well. In other words, the well, the original basis that we approved
the well was basically a complete screening. That's everything, not just DBCP, TCP, and EDB.
It, it's for everything we regulate. As far as I could tell, the last time that was done was in 1997.
So from our standpoint the data is way too old. We would force the County--well, I mean, sorry
that's the wrong word.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: . . .(Chuckles). . . We got it.
MR. YAMADA: We would ask the County to retest the well. And I'm sure they would. They would
understand the situation because, like you, we had the same question. Water does not necessarily
remain the same.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Mr. Medeiros, all yours if the Chair says okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Now I'd like to recognize . . .(microphone makes
loud noise). . . recognize Committee Member Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Yamada, you said that the State, and
you represent the Department of Health? Is that correct?
MR. YAMADA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. That you folks did not test the well yourself. That the tests
were done by our County Department of Water Supply. And, and then when Ms. Baisa asked
you well, what would it take for the State to test it, then again you said you would wait for the
tests from the Department of Water Supply. So what is it? Do you test it or does the County test
it?
MR. YAMADA: Okay. Normally prior to use, a source has to be approved. And so a water utility such
as Department of Water Supply would submit data, they test to approve standards, and we would
review that along with the engineering report. Because of the situation, the inactivity of the
source, we would once again almost treat it as if it were a new source. We need an update.
Please test it. At that point, we would put it on our regular schedule. But then as I spoke about
our original conditional approval, we would also impose, we have imposed additional monitoring
conditions on a county. So it, it would be a dual. You know, it's an absolute minimum quarterly
for compliance and plus we would require them to do more.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But it would be incumbent on the Department of Health
under your testing or monitoring to certify it for use and human consumption?
MR. YAMADA: Okay. Technically, technically it has been already approved. What we're asking for is
that it be updated. Okay. In other words, could we change our mind? Yeah, if something's
totally out of whack. But I mean really, I mean if the same contaminants come up which we
would normally expect, then the treatments in place would take care of the contaminants of
concern. So, you know, really it, it's not, it's not a re-approval, it's really asking them to update.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then my next question is the State Department of
Health, you represent the EPA as their monitoring agency in Hawaii?
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MR. YAMADA: I wouldn't quite use those words but, yeah, we have what we call Federal delegation
of the Safe Drinking Water Act. So, yeah. Depending on the point of view, we basically are the
water cops for water quality.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the EPA would, would look at what you test and certify and
pretty much certify along with you?
MR. YAMADA: Basically they don't certify anything. They basically, they would make us uphold the
drinking water standards, so the same. So in other words if they felt we weren't doing our jobs,
they could step in. So in other words that's what you call oversight. They have the right to step
in if they feel we're not doing an adequate job.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So if, if they, if they decide to step in, they can supersede what you
decide to do?
MR. YAMADA: Correct. But it basically, that would have to involve, we would have to be ignoring a,
a Federal standard, a maximum contaminant level. You know, it's something...nonnally they
don't go out of their way to, to step on people's toes. I mean it really has to be something totally
out of line.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Yamada. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And Mr., Stuart, I do have here the report that you were referring to.
And across the board you initially wanted monthly monitoring. Your, your, your, you had
requested the Department to do monthly monitoring.
MR. YAMADA: Okay.
CHAIR VICTORINO: And which we, we never got around to, but it says here.
MR. YAMADA: Right. Thank you for, thank you for confirming my memory. What was unusual too
that I should point out is that back then the Director of the Department of Water Supply had a,
what we call a pretty novel approach. Basically his proposal was to treat the Hamakuapoko
water through the granular activated carbon, then send it down the hill to the Kamole Treatment
Plant where it would be treated along with all the rest of the Wailoa Ditch water. So most of us
in the water business would consider that kind of strange because, you know, basically
everything that's gonna go through the treatment plant is treated as if it were surface water.
Basically he was using the surface water treatment plant at Kamole. It was gonna be filtered
which really wasn't necessary, and then disinfected which probably was necessary. So that's
another reason why we probably have to revisit this approval. I mean at this point we're not sure
that's how the County would intend to use it. So basically the approval and the monitoring is
geared to how it was proposed. So, you know, it's not a rescission, but it's just a modification
depending on how the operation might change.
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CHAIR VICTORINO: Well thank you, Stuart and, and I think monitoring is going to be imperative no
matter what usage we use this water for, whether it's either for agriculture which has been
suggested. I still am into the mindset that I'd like to see that water cleaned, filtered, sent down to
the ditch and then used. I don't want these chemical companies to walk away scot-free. I refuse
to have that happen either. So there's many methodologies that we're gonna talk about in the
future, but I just wanted your take as far the monitoring and it does clearly show every month.
MR. YAMADA: Before I hang up, I should point out that most people who use this type of treatment do
monitoring over and above the regulatory requirement which is quarterly. Yeah, I mean
obviously quarterly is really a minimum. Honolulu Board of Water Supply has long been doing
monthly testing, and I, I think you're gonna see Department of Water Supply more than willing
to take that up.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And we may even impose more, weekly. We, we don't know. We
haven't come to that final conclusion.
MR. YAMADA: Whatever you say.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Lots of work to be done yet, but just--Mr. Molina, you have
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Chair. And first of all, I'd like to thank you as
one of the area representatives for Upcountry on having this hearing tonight. 'Cause when this
issue was dealt with, just for the audience's history, with the Paia matter I did request, because
one Council Member stated that if the water's not good for Paia, then it's not good for Makawao,
Kula, Pukalani, Haliimaile. And I had requested that the Chair, Water Chair back then hold an
evening hearing in Upcountry Maui. And that was never done. And I thank you, Chairman.
Because the voices of the citizens here which, whichever side of the issue people had taken on
that issue, their voices were silent. And I certainly appreciate you giving our Upcountry citizens
a say in this matter. Mr. Yamada, a citizen brought up the issue of a safety net. Now you have, I
guess, jurisdiction over the Department of Water Supply in event, say, the well is open, a citizen
or citizens express concern that they're getting some type of a rash, or some type of disease that
could potentially, and I use the word potentially very carefully, related to the H'Poko water
system. What will it take, I guess what's the criteria you guys are gonna use in order to make an
advisory to the Department? I mean, I, I presume with this monthly monitoring you'll be
working with the Department?
MR. YAMADA: I think we consider at a minimum, yes. But going to something like unknown effects
like rashes, I, I think you're alluding to the past problems that occurred with the surface water.
You know, that, to be honest I mean that was total frontier. I mean none of us had ever been
exposed to that before. And to this day I don't think anybody can actually prove what it was. A
lot us suspect problems, what might have lead to it. But, you know, in all honesty no one knows
for sure. Would we expect similar problems from H'Poko and the type of contaminants?
Frankly no, given the long history in Central Oahu. But, you know, it is a charge of DOH, we
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would have, we would try to respond to that. Although I think our resources will be pretty
tapped. But I mean, you know, we would try to help. That's our charge.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And, and I mentioned that 'cause in the response from
Dr. Fukino, generally the acceptable practice is not to compare, you know, the wells out in
Mililani versus H'Poko even though they both have, may have some of the same contaminants.
So I'm, I'm just trying to get an understanding of the, the Health Department's role in working
with the Department of Water Supply in the event that if something does happen, there is a
potential outbreak of something that, you know, the public can be assured that, you know, we're,
basically everybody's on top of it.
MR. YAMADA: Provided we're not eliminated as a Department, we'll be there. But, you know, to be
honest, the Upcountry really presented one of the most complicated situations. And even, you
know, to be honest, even EPA didn't have an answer for a lot stuff but, you know, rest assured,
you know, we're gonna be there through thick or thin.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: If the County still adopted the policy not to use this water for human
consumption and instead diverted and swapped with HC&S to use it for agriculture purposes,
would there be any kind of testing required?
MR. YAMADA: Our approval is only for use as a drinking water source. So we would have no
jurisdiction over agricultural use.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then finally, in the area of testing for nitrates, I've heard that as
more pumping was done contrary to public testimony today about not needing to do any more
testing on a long-term basis, but you seem to indicate that this was necessary. In the area of
nitrates, are there special ways in which plants need to address or be built to address the concern,
concern for nitrates?
MR. YAMADA: Basically the Federal Government recognizes ion exchange I think as the best
available treatment technology. A gentleman who gave testimony indicated that Honolulu Board
of Water Supply was pursuing that. That was true...to the best of my knowledge that project's
on hold. I believe the nitrate levels have somewhat stabilized and they're rethinking the project.
But it's not to say it won't happen. But yeah, basically the Federal government by law identifies,
what they call, best available treatment technology for each contaminant that's regulated. So
there is, there is treatment, but it's separate from what is installed at this point in time.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And then finally by law, maybe it's not your area, but if we decide to
use this water for human consumption, would an environmental assessment be required?
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MR. YAMADA: To the best of my knowledge, no. Basically we already issued an approval to use it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MR. YAMADA: Right. You're saying an environmental assessment, right?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Environmental assessment, EA.
MR. YAMADA: To best of my knowledge, no. And in front of me...well, the County already did a
final EA. Whoa, jeez. Okay, titled Final Environmental Assessment for the Drought Emergency
Installations, Hamakuapoko Wells, Number 1 and 2, September 1999 -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: That's alright, sir. We'll, we'll find that out through our legal advisor.
And, and I think Gladys tried to tag you, but she never caught you. We were trying to find out
the longevity. How long would the State take to finally do testing? Can you give us a ballpark
idea? One year? Half a year? Six months? Nine months?
MR. YAMADA: Basically as soon as the, okay, within the conditional approval typically there is a
30-day prior notification. As soon as we're notified it goes into continual operation, we'll begin
quarterly monitoring. It, it's that soon. Yeah, but that's the anomaly of H'Poko history. It never
made it that far, not because we didn't want to.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. No. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Yamada, for all of that information that you've
provided us this evening. What I wanna ask of you, if, if, if you do have like a flow chart that
you guys follow in regards to start of, of a well and the process that need to be followed until that
well is fully accepted for consumption. If, if we could have that, I think it would help this
Committee to at least understand the approval process by the Department of Health. So if you
can get that particular information, we would really appreciate that. Thank you.
MR. YAMADA: I'll have it emailed to you tomorrow morning.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thanks, that's fast.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, Stuart. If you would email either directly to Kim, and then Kim will put it
into the Committee report and pass it on to everybody, yeah. Any other questions by Members?
Yes, Mr. Kaho' ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Yamada, you said that because
the well had not been used within the last five years, if it were to be reactivated, then you would
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be required to do a complete testing of the well and in which case you would be testing for all
potential contaminants then?
MR. YAMADA: Correct, that would, that would be all regulated contaminants at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. So I, I think that that's something that we would
want to have at this point in time to just make sure that everyone is clear about what
contaminants are in the well as, as you begin testing today. The other question I have for you is
based on testimony. I, I think some of the testimony given tonight seems to be along the lines
that if you use the well and the water, that it would at some point diminish the amount of
contaminants in the water. Do you have any comment on that?
MR. YAMADA: You know, that, that is a common belief. To be honest, we might not see a defmitive
trend in our lifetime. I'll give you an example. The Honolulu Board of Water Supply's Waipahu
Wells, they had a different mixture of contaminants, I think it was primarily EDB. But at one
point it seemed to be going down, that they had actually made a decision to dismantle the station,
the granular activated carbon station, dismantle it and move it to another portion of North Oahu
where they thought it would be needed. It didn't take, what, six or seven months before the
concentration started changing again. And they thought the better of it and left it in place. So,
you know, I just wanna caution, you know, unfortunately these kind of changes generally do not
happen quickly. But, you know, there is some truth to that. I mean, by actually pumping it out
you are in fact remediating groundwater. I mean it's a strange way of looking at it, I know. But
the mere act of pulling contaminated water, treating it; you are improving the overall condition.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. And then the other comment made by a testifier
was that contaminated water is contaminated water. Is, is there a time when contamination by
your treatment is fully removed from the water so you can say that it is not contaminated?
MR. YAMADA: You know, basically the Federal standard which we adhere to allows for, if you wanna
say, contamination. It doesn't necessarily mean it's contaminant that is a concern. But it
certainly means that it has to be below a, what they call, a maximum contaminant level. That
said, in general the GAC is capable of removing, to what they call, a non-detect. So the best the
science has it removes to a non-detectable trace. You can't, you can't find it. But, you know,
yeah, that, that, that's a pretty heavy statement to make, you know, and frankly anything other
than H2O is a contaminant. So, you know, not to be facetious, but anything can be considered a
contaminant, and it's, it's a matter of how pure can you expect it to be made and how much are
you willing to pay to achieve that. So, you know, like I said, I'm not trying to put anybody
down, but I mean that's, it gets to a point where you're splitting hairs in terms of how much
contaminant there is. One thing that I should point out to you is that, you know, Hawaii, whether
we liked it or not, was one of the forerunners in this experience. In an installation of GAC, I
think we're the first in the Country. That's not necessarily a good thing. But, you know, what
happened was that by experience, you know, they learned what worked and, you know, they also
learned their limitation and, you know, Maui, Maui in a way is lucky because they're basing their
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design and operation on 15, 20 years of what Honolulu has already done. So, you know, that's,
you're not, you're not establishing new frontier so to speak.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO`OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you very much. Any other questions by the Members?
Seeing none, I, I'd like at this point to thank Stuart for coming over, on my nickel of course. But
that's okay, and I, I give you that. That was my nickel, I brought him over. That's okay. Well,
but no, I really thank you very much and we appreciate that. And we did, we thank the
Department for being here. I wanna thank all the people for being here. Tonight was to get some
facts on the table, to get everybody to give their mana'o. Whether we have any more hearings in
other areas, we will look at that at, at a per case base, basis, I should say. But I wanna thank all
of you for being here tonight. I think we're getting on the right track. There are options out
there and we're going to keep working at it. Nothing's in stone, but unless I brought this
forward, let me say this, ladies and gentleman, we couldn't use it. We plainly couldn't use it.
Now we have options to use it. Okay. And that doesn't mean, and if everybody had read the bill,
it never said for potable purposes. It said for Upcountry service. So there's lotta agriculture up
here. Isn't that true, ladies and gentleman? Okay. So we're all on the same page and I'm glad
we're there. Ladies and gentlemen of the Committee, I would like to request, at this time with
no objection, deferral of this matter and to be continued with more information to be brought
forward. With no objections, I'd like to defer this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much, ladies and gentlemen of Upcountry. My Committee
Members, I'd like to thank all of you for being here. The Staff who's been here tonight, thank
you very, very much. Stuart, thank you for coming over. And you can still make your flight.
This meeting of the Water Resources Committee is adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .
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